Wakulla Springs Alliance Board Meeting
Minutes for January 24, 2020
Present: Bob Deyle, Albert Gregory, Terry Ryan, Doug Barr, Jim Stevenson, Jim Davis, Tom Taylor, Howard Kessler, Cal Jamison, Lindsay Stevens, Debbie Lightsey, Gail Fishman
Wakulla Springs Alliance Annual Membership Meeting

Doug Barr, Vice Chair, called the meeting to order.

Nominating Committee Members: Albert Gregory, Jim Stevenson, Debbie Lightsey

The Nominating Committee was charged with contacting current Board Members whose terms are expiring to ascertain their willingness to continue to serve; identifying potential new Board members and making recommendations on a slate of Officers for the coming year.  The Committee has completed these tasks and makes the following report.

Board Recommendations:

The following have agreed to be nominated for an additional term:

Doug Barr



Howard Kessler


Jim Davis

Albert Gregory


Jim Stevenson

Gail Fishman



Debbie Lightsey

Current Board Members who are unable to Serve Again:

Vivian Young




New Board Member:

Dan Pennington




Election of Board Members 

•
Bob Deyle made the motion, seconded by Cal Jameson, to accept slate proposed by the Nominating Committee. It passed unanimously.

•
Albert Gregory made the motion, seconded by Jim Stevenson to close nominations. It passed unanimously.

•
Bob Deyle made the motion, seconded by Albert Gregory to approve the election of the slate and the vote was unanimous.
Meeting adjourned

Wakulla Springs Alliance January Board Meeting

Opening

Doug Barr, Vice Chair called the January WSA Board Meeting to order. 

Everyone Introduced themselves.  

Albert Gregory made a motion to approve the October 25, 2019 minutes, seconded by Jim Stevenson, that passed unanimously. 

Tom Taylor made a motion to approve the December 13, 2019 minutes, seconded by Jim Stevenson, that passed unanimously.

Jim Davis presented the year end treasurers report.  Some donations may have been online. Jim suggested that we may want to adopt a budget based on the strategy discussion.  Tom Taylor made a motion to accept, seconded by Debbie Lightsey, that was approved unanimously. 

Election of Officers 

The Nominating Committee presented their nominations for officers.  Cal Jamison made a motion to approve the slate, seconded by Bob Deyle, that passed unanimously.

Chair:   Bob Deyle

Vice Chair:   Doug Barr

Treasurer:  Jim Davis

Secretary:  Gail Fishman (temporarily until another Secretary is named)

Fish Farm application for certificate of registration

•
Public meeting convened by concerned citizens

•
WSA letter to FDACS requesting meeting and action. 

•
Farm owners Alvin and Quenton Hines and 140+ others attended. 

•
There is a concern about nitrates 

•
Alvin Hines modified the design to become a closed-loop aquaponics system with no discharge to the property. There is a filter system to remove semi-solid waste that will be shipped of-site.

•
UF Tropical Aquaculture Laboratory staff says that this may address the problem

•
A second letter to FDACS Commissioner Fried asks for an engineering design, not just a sketch, and to have this reviewed by an aquaponics expert.  There is also a need for a biosolid handling protocol and other actions. 

•
Bob Deyle, Jim Stevenson and Tom Taylor will meet with FDACS Aquaculture Division at 2:00 today. 

•
We received a modified facilityplan and Bob submitted additional requests for information. 

•
They have added a lined pond with wetland plants for any discharges.  This needs clarification since Bob Deyle explained that a lined pond is not an artificial wetland.
•
There is a seeding room for starting aquatic plants that will placed on floating trays in production tanks. The fish species will feed on these plants.
•
The proposal calls for producing 3M lb./yr. of fish in 3M gallons of water in production tank. 

•
There is a Blueridge, 20-year-old fish farm system in Virginia. 

•
There are concerns about monitoring discharges and leaks and having response protocol. 

•
We need to know how fish processing waste will be handled if done on site.  They have said no processing on site now, but possibly in the future. 

•
We need clarification of annual inspection of BMP compliance and enforcement procedures

•
We have concerns about whether the soil and substrates can hold millions of pounds of water and the design and construction is adequate. We would like to see a geological report; Bob said we are unlikely to get a Ground Penetrating Radar (LIDAR)report.
•
Tom asked about an onsite septic system for facility restrooms.

•
Bob Deyle said once per year monitoring is required.

•
Cal said Mr. Hines has been studying this for 8 years.

•
Monitoring is key. Rick Copeland and Gary Maddox, with Aquifer Watch, do inspections and monitoring. They have done this at Itchetucknee and Santa Fe springs and other locations. They don’t charge except for equipment and lab work. They like to train locals to take samples from wells in the area.  There is a cost for lab work. Rick will go out and look at the fish farm. UF Lake Watch may do the lab work. Lab costs may be $10 per test. It would be necessary for locals to identify wells. 

•
Bob Deyle made a motion for Jim Stevenson to work with Rick and Gary to prepare a proposal to do the monitoring. Doug Barr seconded the motion that was approved unanimously. 

•
It would also be good to ask for shallow monitoring wells onsite.

•
A dye tracing study in Woodville showed it takes 71 days to show up at Wakulla Springs.

•
Next steps: meeting with DACS, Division of Aquaculture, monitoring the application process.

•
Debbie Lightsey made a motion to authorize the Executive Committee to take additional action on the fish farm before the next meeting if needed, Jim Stevenson seconded it and it was approved unanimously. 

•
Doug Barr made a motion that the WSA supports a statement that the WSA’s number one priority is to have the fish farm be a zero-discharge facility, Howard Kessler seconded it and it passed unanimously. 

•
We have done a lot of good work on this issue. There have been 10 major threats to Wakulla Springs, and all have been addressed by citizen action. 

•
Jim S. commended Bob for his research and communications with others.

Other Business

•
Doug Barr made a motion to send a letter, to be written by Bob Deyle, conveying the Fiber Optic Cable purchased with License Plate Grant money and used in water color testing at Wakulla Springs, to McGlynn Laboratories Inc. The grant says that the equipment becomes owned by WSA at the end of the grant. The motion was seconded by Bob Deyle and passed unanimously.  

•
There was a motion by Doug Barr, second by Debbie Lightsey, to name Bob Deyle as the WSA representative to the FL Springs Council, with Sean McGlynn as an alternate. It was approved unanimously. 

•
There was a motion by Bob Deyle, seconded by Doug Barr, to send an email to everyone on our list and ask them to respond 1) I choose to be a member, 2) I choose to remain on the list or 3) Please remove me from the list.  The motion was approved unanimously. 

Key Activities for 2020 (This is a brainstormed list with some discussion points.)

1.
Wakulla Springs data to set the Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) nutrient criterion, perhaps between .25-.30 rather than .35 mg/liter. There are 2 criteria in the BMAP.  One is the nutrient level and the second is to restore the biological community of the river.  FDEP DEAR director Tom Frick was agreeable to a change, but he is not there now.  Julie Espy is in that position at DEP now as interim director.
2.
Follow-up on the Comprehensive Wastewater Facility Plan.  The contract has been awarded. We need a meeting with Leon County to get more information on what is being done. We would like to be involved.  Theresa Heiker is the key contact. Particularly, we want to know the progress on all 3 required steps.  This may relate to proposed legislation on septic tanks, water quality and springs. We need to do something similar with Wakulla County. Pam Hall has not gotten good responses from the County. 

3.
The BMAP does not address the contribution of sinking lakes to nitrogen loading to Wakulla Springs.  This needs to address the mass balance analysis and limits the scope of actions. It is time to discuss this.  The lakes are primary receivers of stormwater. 

4.
New threats and opportunities will emerge like land acquisition. There was a proposed acquisition across from the Ferrell property. 

5.
We need to follow legislation and we may need to provide input.  We can follow the lead of 1000 Friends and the FL Springs Council. We need a board member to take the lead and to report to the board and send emails asking for individual action.  You can get information on your elected representatives at your county Supervisor of Elections Office website. 

6.
The dark water project should wrap up soon and should explain why the water is dark.  The next step will be to find out how to address chlorophyll loading. 

7.
We can reach out to the Friends of Lake Jackson and other groups about collaborative action.

8.
The City, County and WMD do monitoring that is fed into the State IWR database.  We need to look at Chlorophyll levels.  This is related to designation of impaired waters and this affects action for Lake Jackson and others.  

9.
Cal, Sean, Bob and park biologist Patty Wilbur, are considering how to do replanting of native, submerged, aquatic plants.  There may be money from Springs License and Aquatic Plant funds. This affects the number of plants and animals.  We need experimental pilots.  The SFWMD has some successful experiences including protection from manatees until plants are established. It may help to plant in shallow water near the shore. Look at what has happened in McBride Slough. 

10.
We need to follow-up on minimum flows and levels by the NWFWMD.  We can ask Kathleen Coates to make a presentation at a future meeting. 

11.
Build partnerships with bicycle and other groups to build public awareness about Wakulla Springs.  There is a proposal for a bike trail from the St Marks Trail to the Wakulla Springs State Park.  

12.
There will be a bridge over McBride Slough that needs to be monitored. Capital Circle SW improvement impacts need to be monitored with the Lake Bradford Neighborhood Association.  It is important to advocate for proper protocols. 

13.
Our balance is now down $1200.  We may have a $1000 donation.  We need a plan to raise money.  Board members are asked to donate $50 – 100/year.  Jim Stevenson has shifted tour revenues to the Friends of Wakulla Springs and may shift it back to the WSA. 

14.
We need to reach out to candidates for City and County Commissions.  A couple are taking the tour tomorrow. 

Adjournment

Cal Jamison made a motion to adjourn at 11:34 a.m., seconded by Lindsay Stevens, which was approved unanimously. 

 
